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Sauvie Island Fire District No. 30
Multnomah County Tax Supervising and Conservation Commission

Public Hearing Minutes

Thursday, October 17, 2019 – 3:00 pm
Director Building
TSCC Conference Room (Room 540)
808 SW 3rd Avenue.

Portland, Oregon

Five Year Local Option Levy for Operations
(Measure 26-206) 

November 5, 2019 Special Election
Present:

TSCC:

Chair David Barringer, Commissioner James Ofsink, Commissioner Margo Norton, Commissioner Mark Wubbold,  Executive Director Craig Gibons, and Budget Analyst Tunie Betschart

Absent:


None (One position is unfilled waiting Governor Appointment)
Sauvie Island Rural Fire Protection District:
Board Member Rick Stenlund 
Fire Chief Chris Lakes 

Chair David Barringer opened the public hearing by reading the duties of TSCC with regard to Tax Measure 26-206 the district has put on the November ballot. He expressed that TSCC is a neutral body in this matter and will not take any action today. The action will be taken by voters in November. 

Following introductions he asked if the district would like to give a brief explanation about the local option levy.   
Chief Lakes thanked TSCC Commissioners for conducting the hearing. He said the Local Option Levy was pretty straight forward and he just wanted to keep things the same as they currently are. He suggested moving into the questions prepared by TSCC. 
TSCC Questions:
Chair Barringer asked the following questions: 

Does the District have measurable outcomes for the use of the funds from this local option levy? How are you going to measure the results from this measure? 

Mr. Lakes answered saying some of the measures we have are kind of physical forms as in an apparatus.  They are two to three years old and some are 10 year old.  The district has big trucks to carry water because there are no hydrants on the island. They had previously purchased these vehicles from old fuel facilities. But, fuel is lighter than water so they are not designed to carry water. Water's a lot harder on the rigs and, when we get them, they’re used up anyway. So these vehicles were failing. Two years ago they chose to do a replacement, which again were used fuel vehicles, but they're more fitted for the use of carrying water. That is was one of the items that we used this local option levy for: replacement of the apparatus.

So that's one way to measure the physical things that you buy with it. Do you also look at like response time that this local option helps to facilitate?

We track our training and also we work with the City of Portland Dispatch and get response reports from them. With this information and the training information we talk about response and availability at the weekly meeting. 

He then explained how the new first responder application on the cell phones has changed the response time. 

Mr. Lakes said it is important to keep track of response time. When the Insurance Services Office (ISO) comes along, it is evaluated. 

You may set goals and then attempt to set a higher goal. This would be to show the levy is helping to decrease the response time thus showing the effectiveness of the levy. 

Commissioner Norton asked these follow-up question: 

I'm trying to remember from your budget. You're providing both fire services and emergency response services. What's the book of business? What's the balance?  Are the majority of them emergency response calls?

Mr. Lakes answered saying probably 80% of our responses are medical. 
That's even more than I thought.

Chair Barringer asked this follow-up question:

Does the district have an elderly population?

Mr. Stenlund answered saying there are 550 homes in the district and I believe that last count about 2,500 residents. At least 40 to 50% are elderly.  
Does the district cover the folks on the river? 

Yes, we do moorages. As you well know, the house boats and whatnot are tricky. There's a lot of mutual aid involved in that. 
So are you doing water rescue?

Mr. Lakes said we don't have anybody in the water. We use throw bags. They are flotation bags with 70 feet of rope on them. We throw them out and they drift down for the people. We also have a utility vehicle that has tracks on it so they can get down to the beach. But we really don't go in the water. We rely on Portland. They have a fire boat. Clark County across the river is also a wonderful partner. We call them and they're right there. So that's great. We also work with the Sheriff's office. 

Commissioner Norton asked these questions:

We have the material that you've filed with the elections division to put this measure before your voters. Then one of the things that the filing always says, both in the ballot title and in the explanatory statement is what you do with this money. Your material says that the anticipated uses of the funds include state required medical testing, required federal OSHA testing, physical testing, service and safety inspections of vehicles. These are mandatory activities for the district right? That's not optional. So why do you say that your levy funds are paying for that? Do you distinguish between what your permanent rate pays for and what your levy rate pays for? Or is all together? 

Mr. Lakes said from what I've seen it so far, it looks like it's all together. 

You're not the only district with a local option that is like this. It's just that when you tell your voters what you use the funds for, they may ask that you show them that you use the funds for that. So when we ask you what happens if this levy doesn't pass, you can't say, well, we're going to stop testing. It's not optional.
Mr. Stenlund answered saying that's true. 

Mr. Lakes added that he is trying to get grasp on the budget and the financial piece, He said he didn’t look at it that way, but that makes perfect sense. And that is definitely make that adjustment as they capture those funds. They can say, okay, these are the funds from the local option and create a separate account and line item for that down the road. 

He said. “I have a good feeling that if we were asked that question, we could provide that information. You have seen the budget and I think it's well prepared. So I think we have some auditable history. We can go back and go, okay, we could probably identify certain items that we purchased or used services we've used as far as keep our volunteers healthy, and active. But that would be a really good opportunity to think though.” 

I know that you have a Capitol Replacement fund and I know that a small portion of that comes from your operating funds, including as you have stated, your levy to build this Capital Replacement fund. It's a small amount. It looks like it's only about $25,000. And we also know from your budget that you haven't spent a whole lot on capital the last few years. It looks like one piece of equipment you've been planning to buy, the brush roller, has moved forward from year to year because you can't quite find the equipment at the right cost to meet your needs. What does the brush roller do? 

Mr. Stenlund said it's a brush rig actually. We use it to respond to brush fires. We have brush fires and field fires a lot out there. It is a rig that we take out to the scene in place of an engine. It has smaller hose, and while your normal apparatus is limited on where you can get to, the brush rigs can get out there and get the job done, even off road. 

So you also have accumulated a nice amount in your Capital Fund. Looks like it's about $270,000 plus right now. So what are you planning over the course of this levy? So in the next say three to five years, what are the big capital items on your list? 

Mr. Lakes said in addition to that brush rig some of the major things are our breathing apparatus. They have a finite lifespan to meet the safety regulations and they're very expensive. They're about $6,575 per unit. And we have 15. They're on a rolling replacement schedule. So within this five year timeline, we'll be needing to replace those. We also have a modular style ambulance.  We call it the squad. If we want to maintain that, we're going to have to look at replacing it because it's a 1980s vintage vehicle. 

We're also looking at possibly doing a partnership. We've been talking with Oregon Fish and Wildlife for another building on the opposite side of the Island by the beaches. It's such a long distance to move apparatus over there. That would be a substantial amount of money, probably at least a $100,000. 

So that you could retain some equipment on that side of the island?

Mr. Lakes said specifically that the utility vehicle that has the tracks on it and probably a brush rig would be the two vehicles out there because that's where they usually go. 

Mr. Stenlund added a comment saying also, I don't know what final numbers are because they're still looking at this. But the district will have to put a spray liner in those two tenders the tankers. The insides of them are steel so they rust. It’s an epoxy coating basically that keeps it from rusting. 

Commissioner Wubbold asked the following questions:

That is a nice transition into my question, which is not about buying new things, but about the maintenance of the things that you already have. The district has buildings and rigs to maintain. What other things do you have to maintain that are reflected in your budget? 
Mr. Lakes explained saying vehicle maintenance is one of them. You need to do annual service, check the brakes, and change oils-that type of service activity. Another one is that the firehose must be checked annually.  All the hose that's pressurized must be checked and make sure they can withstand 250 PSI for 10 minutes even though we run them at 80 to 100 PSI for 2-1/2 and 3 inch lines. 
Mr. Stenlund said that they pump water from the river. They don't have city water running through the lines. There's a lot of iron out there and it's all corrosive through the years. We probably go through hose more often than say the City of Portland, just due to the nature of the line. 
So what does one of these fire hoses cost?

Mr. Stenlund said about a dollar a foot and they are 50 foot hoses. 

Commissioner Norton asked the following questions:

If you have a structural fire, since you don't have hydrants, you carry your water out, but is your tanker load sufficient to fight a structural fire or do you have to refuel?
Mr. Stenlund said what we'll do is pull the tanks out where we can draft from the engines to feed the hoses and do a train system with a major structural fire and you're needing that much water; or if you're close to a water source, you can pump out of that quickly to pump top your tankers. And a lot of times we'll have what they call pull tank and you can dump a truck into that and you're pumping out of that like a big swimming pool and then he's going to get water while you're still using that. Then we have another tender coming in. 

So it's, so a structural fire would require replenishing your water source? 
Mr. Stenlund said yes depending on the structure. We can quickly have over a 
thousand gallons for the use at a structure fire. 
Commissioner Wubbold asked this follow-up question:

So the weak link seems like it would be the pumps. Do they require a lot of maintenance?
Mr. Stenlund said they require a lot of maintenance and pump packing and need to be checked and tested every year. That's part of the requirement. Our neighboring fire district, Columbia Fire and Rescue, has facilities and they can test the pumps to make sure that meet rating requirements. So as part of the ISO requirements they have to be able to pull water up 10 feet and be able to provide a certain amount of water at 150 PSI for a period of time to be rated. Meeting that standard makes it possible to say that our fire engine can pump 1,500 gallons a minute. That's how we get that ISO rating. 
So that's part of the testing. Another piece is the ladders. So all the ladders have to be tested too to make sure that they haven't been subjected to excessive heat; that they're safe for our crews to use. 
Turnouts must be tested. Turnouts are your jacket and pant set. It's surprisingly how fast a person can go through a set of turnouts.  It's all about safety. We want to make sure that our volunteers are safe.
Mr. Lakes said that took him back to your question about other things we might be purchasing.  Based on regulations that our bunker gear must cleaned after every fire because of the carcinogens, we are looking at purchasing a washing machine designed for that purpose. It is specifically for heavy duty loads because everything is like the canvas material and heavy duty. So that's a potential savings in the long term. 
Mr. Lakes continued by stating other maintenance thing we do annual is we're required to do fit testing for Self-Contained Breathing Apparatus (SCBA). Everybody that uses an SCBA has to be tested to make sure that they can wear it. It's a device they plug into and measures the seal. 

Commissioner Ofsink asked the following questions:

What activities have been done or are planned to inform voters of the issues involved and why the local option levy is necessary?

Mr. Stenlund said we usually team up with the Grange and we'll make it on their meeting night. We'll come in and introduce ourselves and talk about the levy. We posted it on the Sauvie Island Community Association web site and we do the local Spotlight, which is a newspaper with distribution in Columbia and Multnomah Counties. We also put it on the Sauvie Island Fire website.
 
Mr. Lakes added this statement. There is a “Next Door” web site for the island. We have a couple of volunteers that are very enthusiastic and they always post information about the district there. They're really good about getting the word out as well. They're very connected in the communities. 
Commissioner Wubbold asked this follow-up question:

Do you require large farms to have a large reservoir of water available for the districts use in the event of fire?

Mr. Stenlund answered saying no, however Bailey nurseries is a big outfit and when they put in for the permits to build their big warehouse on the Columbia County side, they put in hydrants just for us. Those are the only hydrants on the Island.  But we have several different farmers that we can't get down to a dock or something to draw water for our tenders. They have irrigation pumps set up for us. They have the fittings and everything set up.. 
Commissioner Ofsink asked this follow-up question: 

Related to Mark's follow up question, is there other activities that you all do in the way of prevention like trying to help the residents? 

Mr. Stenlund said that several times through the year we'll do free CPR and first aid classes for any residents that want them. We've have placed automated external defibrillators at the Grange, the school, and a couple of other establishments. It is surprising, how we help them out a little bit, and then they're all willing to work with us and say, “Hey, we can do it here.” “We can do this.” It's a nice little community to work with. 
Mr. Lakes added these comments saying we have another volunteer who's heavily involved with Multnomah County in Search and Rescue and CERT, the Citizen Emergency Response Teams. He is getting our community involved with that as well. So he's very active. He has kind of dual role with the fire department and he's very much into preparedness and making sure the citizens are aware of preparedness procedures. Their goal is to knock on every door on the Island. So we said you can use our name too when you're doing that. 
Mr. Stenlund said that years ago they started to put actual house numbers at the end of the each driveway on the island. They do this with no cost to the citizens. 
Chair Barringer asked this follow-up question:

Do you help people to smoke detectors and ceiling alarms as well? 
Mr. Stenlund said they did. In fact two or three years ago they signed up anybody that wanted a smoke detector and went out and installed them.

Commissioner Norton asked the following questions:

Well I had jumped a little bit ahead on the mandatory testing because our interest is in what you are telling people about what the levy is used for and what it isn't. And given what's coming up on your capital plan, and the fact that about half of the levy proceeds could be that $25 K that goes in and we probably need to think about being more clear with your voters about what their funds are being used for. So in the event that this levy might not be successful, what's your plan? 

Mr. Lakes said I haven't discussed this with the board, but my advice would be to reset and try again, and do a little better job-find out where we fell down and where the questions were that caused us not to pass this levy. Maybe do some community outreach and then try to address those and clarify those areas of confusion because it is probably just a communication thing. 

My recollection is that five years ago your approval rating of your measure was pretty darn high and it wasn’t close. Wasn't it like up in the 70% which is pretty darn good. This is going to be the district’s fifth time to go out for the levy right? So between three and four, you dropped the rate and then this four to five, the rate will be the same. 
Commissioner Ofsink asked the following questions:


Our next question is that the levy is generating more revenue than was initially projected five years ago.  Five years ago you dropped the rate. So what went into that decision, Was is that something that you think five years from now the board would consider again? 

Mr. Stenlund said we will think about that in another five years. I notice one of the questions was whether you feel that it needs to be a five year levy? I believe it does. Just for the fact that you don't know what will happen with the economy and with all our compliances. We did well on dropping it by 25%. But is that going to happen this next five years? Where are we going to be? When we get the end of this next five year levy, then it's an option to think about that, but I'm absolutely a firm believer that I want to keep it at five years because that way you can adjust down or if you had to you could go back up.

Commissioner Norton made the following observation:

Here's another option. I agree with you and your choices are three years or five years. Just the cost of the election itself is enough to justify five years. But, for example, when our friends at the library had a local option levy, it mainly paid for people. The cost of people in year one was less than the cost in year five. Their voters were approving a maximum rate and so they would they levy the lower amount in the early years of the levy and a higher amount over the five year cycle. If they'd levied the whole amount they would bank a certain amount in the lower cost years. And so they have money leftover at years one and two, then start to be the breakeven and then in years four and five kind of tip the other way. But your levy does not primarily support salaries, so you could look at a levy lower than the maximum your voters are approving. You can levy less in the early years. 
Chair Barringer asked this following question:

The last question you've kind of talked about. Do you anticipate needing to go back to voters every 5 years or do you envision a time when the local option levy can be reduced or will no longer be necessary?
Mr. Stenlund said you start something and give it this trial period and it worked out fairly well. Well is that going to work again?, I think it's too early to tell whether that 25% cut is good. But I'd like to see it go a little farther just the see how it works out. Our first three levies were the same the entire time and worked pretty well. And I just think it's too early to tell on a decrease for this levy.

Commissioner Norton asked these follow-up questions:

Help us out here in terms of calibrating. Your permanent rate is about twice the local option levy right? My guess is that it would be a fair statement to say you could not provide the level of service that you have today using only your permanent rate. That's why most people go to a local option levy. So the idea that envisioning a time when you would not require a local option levy your property values would have to really go up to create the amount needed for you to operate without the levy. 

Mr. Lakes said I do think that it's a value, and this is just my initial assessment and I have not dug in really deep yet. But the levy is definitely a needed thing to keep that level of service where it's at. 
To me it's clear that your local option levy is what's allowing you to provide the current level of service. And without that, it would be really hard to see how you could operate in the future without some major change in the tax structure in this state. But on the other hand you have an obligation to your voters to try to make sure that you are conserving tax dollars. 
Well, we've given you some things to think about, but when you see the outcome of the ballot measure, assuming that you were successful and you look at the rate at which the measure is successful, that may tell you don't mess with success or may suggest to you that you need to maybe start tuning how you view the difference between your operating costs and your levy costs as capital costs or a mix, whatever. 
Mr. Lakes said it does give a lot of food for thought for future with strategic planning and where we want to be in 5 to 10 years, which I want to get into. 

Chair Barringer said well that's all of our formal questions. No members of the public are present to speak so we will bring this hearing to a close. 
Mr. Lakes said thank you so much the information. This has been really insightful. 
Reviewed and approved by Commission on November 26, 2019

